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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 27 March 2014
Present:  Parish Councillors – M Heenan (Chairman), D Davies (Vice Chairman & DC),M Welch 
In attendance: Cllr PAwford (CC), R Hicks (Clerk)
1. Apologies for Absence:   Cllrs S Bennett & Y Watkins, PC B Howard
2. Approval of the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 28th March 2013  The minutes, which had been available in the Parish Office and on the parish web-site, were approved and signed by Chairman
3. Police Report 
Received in Parish Office, but not available for the meeting, for the period 20th April 2013 to 25th   March 2014
Crime
Figures

Offence

       2013/4 

                  2012/13
Violence


2                                              6
Sexual Offences

1



0
Robbery


0



0

Burglary-Dwelling

2



8
Burglary – Non Dwelling
3


           16
Theft of/from Veh.

4



7
Theft – Other

          12


           12
Fraud/Forgery


0



2
Damage


4



3
Drugs



5



6
Others



0



2
Totals

                       33                                            62                     
Previous Years

2012/13                                   62
2011/12                                   38
2010/11                                   30
2009/10                                   73
2008/9



39

2007/8



40

The above figures are those incidents, which have been reported to the police.  If a crime is not reported then it does not appear in the stats, which in turn means that as far as the Police are aware it has not occurred.  This causes problems in prioritizing matters.  Please report everything that occurs and ask for a crime number if  a crime has been committed, not just an incident number.

Road Traffic Accidents

Location


Damage 
Slight

Fatal

Totals

A40



  28

  -

  3

   31
Others


                8

  -

  0
                 8

Totals



  36

  -

  3

   39


These figures only represent accidents that have been reported to the police. There are probably a lot more that do not get reported to us.

Incidents

The number of incidents reported within the parish for the last 12 months are as follows: - (Last years figures in brackets)

Grade 1
-     76     (19)   (Attendance as soon as possible)

Grade 2
-   127
 (145) (Attendance that day)

Grade 3
-     61
   (66)   (Attendance over the next few days)

Grade 4
-   107
 (141) (For information etc)

Total

-   371   (434)

Highnam continues to be well represented at the Newent and area Neighbourhood management panel. 

The Police Point at Newent Library is open for personal visits two hours per week.  Tuesdays from 11am-noon and Thursdays 2pm-3pm.  We can often be found there in addition to this as we now start and finish our duty there.
We have 24/7 access to our room at the library and can see people by appointment for statements etc outside of the library’s normal opening hours.
Police Community Support Officers 
We have three Community Support Officers for Newent and its area.  Each Officer is now responsible for between 7 and 8 Parishes.
We continue to benefit with our contact with your Village Agents and have improved our Knowledge of the elderly and vulnerable in your area.
Farm Watch

Our Farm Watch organisation has grown exponentially. Hopefully this will assist us when trying to collate a series of incidents which are taking place in a particular area. May I take this opportunity to ask you all to keep a lookout for your neighbours?
4. Neighbourhood Watch Report
1.  The roll of NHW is for neighbours to support each other by keeping an eye on each other’s property and belongings, reporting incidents that may upset the ambience of the area and the circulation of information received from the Police or their neighbours.
2. There are some 718 households in the Village of Highnam.

3. NHW is arranged around NHW co-ordinators who take on responsibility for a small number of properties in the area where they live. This is usually 12 to 15 properties.

4. There has been the normal turnover of co-ordinators with the overall number of schemes reducing from 30 to 28. There have been 5 resignations and three new co-ordinators. However, the number of properties included in a NHW scheme has increased from 541 to 571.
5. The streets and roads that are currently in the Highnam NHW family are Farthing Croft, Stoney Field, Maidenhall, Popes Mead, Brimsome Meadow, Peters Field, Clayburn Close, Newent Road, Lassington Grove, Poole Ground, Lassington Lane, Williams Orchard, Turners Close, Peters Field, Horseshoe Drive, Newent Road, along the A40 from Highnam Roundabout to the Dog, West Field, The Green, Mary Grove, Limekiln Grove, 2 Mile Lane, Horseshoe Drive, Wetherleigh Drive, Pipers Grove, Brimsome Meadow, Cottage Field and Long Field.

6. It follows that streets not included in the above list, means that no resident has come forward to undertake the roll of street co-ordinator.

7. When there has been an incident that could impact on Highnam, all co-ordinators receive ‘Watchword Messages from the Police either by e mail or by telephone. The co-ordinators can then make a judgement as to whether it merits the information being shared with their neighbours either by e mail, a telephone call or a slip of paper through the letterbox.

8. During the cable break and interruption to some 400 telephones in the village over the Christmas period, NHW put in place a process whereby vulnerable and elderly people, often living on their own and reliant on their telephones, were contacted to ensure that all was well. Two incidents were reported where assistance was needed and provided.

9. With the exception of housebreaking, reported crime in Highnam has decreased when compared to last year. The drug problem in the Snicket raises its head every now and again. The PCSOs try to keep on top of any anti social behaviour. The recent arrest of two burglars is encouraging.

10. As the Key co-ordinator for Highnam, I have direct contact with the NHW Field Officer in Coleford. The Field Officer is employed full time by Gloucestershire Police

11. I also act as the Chairman of the West Gloucestershire NHW Association which has over 450 schemes across the Forest covering over 11,000 homes and businesses. The Association provides a newsletter every 6 months to all 11,000 members in the NHW Schemes across the Forest. 

12. As Chairman of the West Gloucester NHW Association, I have excellent access to the Police including senior officers. When I meet with them, I am regularly advised that NHW is valued by the Police as being supportive, a source of very useful intelligence and is respected for the local knowledge that it brings.
13. The introduction of Rural Watch and Horse Watch across the Forest last year has been a success resulting in more information being shared between farms and rural concerns resulting in and fewer thefts of farm machinery and animals.
14. The election of the Police and \Crime Commissioner has proved to be a positive step for NHW. Additional funding for NHW activities has been forthcoming from the PCC Office for printing and administration costs. The rumour that there would be a reduction in the number of Field Officers proved to be unfounded. 

15. It had been my intention to step down as the Highnam Key Co-ordinator this year but I have been unsuccessful in finding a willing replacement. I will continue until a replacement has come forward.

16. I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the co-ordinators in Highnam who provide their support, the Police and in particular Brian our Rural Beat Officer and the PCSOs who regularly patrol Highnam and who respond quickly to our problems. I would also wish to thank the distributers of The Link who distribute the Association NHW Newsletter and, finally, the encouragement and support NHW receives from the Parish Council.

5. Chairman’s Report                                                                                                                                 
Thank you for attending on what is a traditionally cold and miserable night. I will give you a run through of what the Parish Council has been up to this year but will try to be as concise as I can. The past year has seen the Parish Council stable. We still have eight members, which means there is a vacancy should anyone be interested

You should have received your Council Tax notifications for next year by now and you will have noticed that the amount you are being charged on behalf of the Parish Council has gone remained unchanged. We decided that we would again ask Tewkesbury for the same amount as we have had for the past few years, no more. I notice in fact that both the Borough and the County have also kept their charges unchanged, the only increase is in the Police funding so if you have any complaints please address them to the Police and Crime Commissioner!

You won't need reminding of course that we have just had the wettest winter for many years. What struck me was not the consequent flooding, which is inevitable in a river valley like that of the Severn, but the enormous drop in the number of properties affected compared to the 2007 floods. I believe that in 2007 in excess of 2000 homes were flooded whereas this year it is fewer than 100. I'm not aware of any houses being flooded in our Parish this year. 

I think a vote of thanks is due to the County for that as the work they have been doing in the past six years has born fruit, though of course it went unnoticed by the media who only love to report disasters. 

Roads are a subject that usually occupies much of our attention and this is even more the case than usual this year. There are two main problems, potholes and congestion. The first, potholes, is of course mainly down to the exceptional weather so isn't really anyone's fault but we have been keeping the pressure on to Gloucester Highways to try and get them repaired as quickly as possible, some have already been done but of course it takes time and we won't really be able to judge how well they've dealt with the situation until a few more months have passed. Extra funds have been made available by  central government I believe and I'm sure that our Councillor, Phil Awford will be putting on pressure to use them wisely. On the congestion front the problem continues, and was exacerbated as usual when the Maisemore road was closed by floods. We have just been made aware of some plans by the Highway agency to do work on the A40 to try and ease this. It may help but it won't cure the problem entirely. Interestingly I was talking to our MP the other week who is acutely aware of this and is talking about a second Severn crossing, perhaps financed at least in part by tolls from the Severn Bridge. That might provide a proper solution but isn't likely to happen any time soon.

Related to roads we are aware that the cycle path to Over is in poor condition as usual. This has been reported to the County and they have agreed to repair it. They probably won't do a lot until the weather improves however. On that subject however we were informed recently that the County are taking steps to sort out the ownership issue which emerged a year or two back. You may be aware that a long time ago it was agreed that the County would purchase the footpath from the landowner but the deal was never completed. If that is now tidied up then at least it will be clear who is responsible for maintenance. 

The Community Centre has had a good year. The Chairman of the trust, Yan Watkins, is unable to be here but has provided a report which I'll read out later.

The childrens play area continues to be popular and well used. The Parish Council was a bit surprised a few months ago to be told by Tewkesbury Borough that they are now responsible for its upkeep. This was a surprise to us but we are not objecting as it is always a bit of a drain on our resources. We're watching points on this one to see how it develops.

2013 saw the fifth annual Community Fun Day in June. Kath Cudby again took the lead and the event was again a success. This year's will be held on 22nd June. 

On Neighbourhood Watch we have already heard Steve Doyle's report.  This is a major benefit for the parish – keeping crime rates low and enabling us to respond as good neighbours when the rare problems crop up. Thank you Steve for all you have done, and to all the street co-ordinators. We are also grateful to our community support officers, and our PC, Brian Howard for all the work they do on our behalf.

On the law and order front you have heard the Police report so I need say no more on that. The car park at Highnam Woods remains closed and I am not aware of any plans by the RSPB, who own it, to reopen it.  

Planning has become a subject of general interest again this year with the emergence of the long rumoured Hunter Page proposals for the land adjoining Lassington Lane. These were not welcomed by most of the people who attended their presentation, nor by the Parish Council. At the moment they have not put in a formal Planning Application to the Borough so we haven't been able to lodge our opinions, rest assured that when the proper time comes we will consider their proposals very carefully. As I hope you know, the Parish Council is working on a Neighbourhood Development Plan. There has been quite a lot of publicity about it and the first Public Event was held on 8th March. There will be a questionnaire sent to every household in the Parish at the end of April. If we can produce a plan, which must reflect the views of the community, and get it through all its stages it will then become a statutory instrument and Planners will have to take it into account when making their decisions. We cannot however produce a plan that says we want no development at all, anywhere, ever. That wouldn't get past HM Inspectorate which is part of the process. What we can do however is to identify what the community thinks it needs and wants, as opposed to what developers would like to do. There will be plenty of opportunities for everyone to get involved in this, by joining one of the sub groups or just by returning the questionnaire and I urge you to do so. In parallel with this the Parish Council is still looking at the possibility of providing a few affordable houses in the Parish though this has been a bit overshadowed by other events. I suspect that Derek Davies might mention the Joint Core Strategy in his report so I'll leave that to him. 

Turning now to the wider environment, we have an extensive network of public and permissive footpaths which we want to maintain in good order and encourage use. We also have some ideas about improving the network which may be incorporated into the NDP. Andy Fowler continues to oversee them and check on their condition but as always we are looking for volunteers to join the footpath adoption scheme.  Thanks to those who helped in previous years and please step forward to help keep our footpaths in good order this year.  If you can help please let Richard or Andy know. We are very fortunate indeed to have a team of 8 volunteer litter pickers who perform their major voluntary litter pick through the year, keeping our village looking commendably clean and tidy. Many thanks to them!  
The allotments continue to be a great success, it’s a real pleasure to go and look at what’s growing and see the remarkable well tended plots - all part of sustainable living in Highnam.

It was also nice to see Highnam Football club finally get their new changing rooms built, the club is thriving and they provide a welcome replacement for the old dilapidated container. 

We try to ensure that what we are doing is communicated to the village in regular updates in the Link submitted by Richard Hicks, our Clerk.  Richard  also maintains our website as the primary source of information on the work of the Council. We are pleased that once again the audit of our accounts gave us a clean bill of health last year. You will also know we have maintained regular office hours for the parish office. I'd like to take this opportunity to thank Richard for his hard work on behalf of all of us.

So Ladies and Gentlemen that’s an appropriate point to conclude my report but before I do I must acknowledge all the enthusiasm and hard work of my fellow councillors, our County Councillor Phil Awford, and District Councillor Derek Davies;.  Everything we do depends on people generously giving of their time and abilities.

So many thanks to you all for your support and the support of the people of Highnam.

Thank you all for listening.
6. District Councillor’s Report 
Cllr Derek Davies gave the following report.

Tewkesbury Borough Council is still undergoing a Transformation strategy in order to make significant savings whilst improving the service over the next five years.  Doing more for less is the theme, part of that theme is reviewing our services and seeking shared partnerships with ither Authorities.  We are already cooperating with the County Council including renting some of our office space to County Departments.  Our legal team is now shared with Cheltenham as a joint service and working well.  The local Tewkesbury Police Station has moved into our offices, which is why at our reception desk you will see a policeman as well as a TBC receptionist.  So we are making savings, and cutting out the excesses of common ground services, as well as being responsible landlords.
It is necessary this coming year to make savings of £1 million to meet the requirements of the Government.  At the same time we will keep the Council Tax frozen for the fourth year running.  Comparitive figures for tax are listed.

Cheltenham              £187-12

Cotswold                  £144-88

Forest of Dean         £162-48

Gloucester                £180-42

Stroud                      £186-93

TEWKESBURY      £ 99-36      THE FIFTH LOWEST IN THE COUNTRY

The good news on affordable housing for HIGHNAM is that Tewkesbury is throwing its weight behind the Parish to ensure the success of this cause,

May I please take this opportunity in expressing my personal appreciation of being your District Councillor for the past 26 years.  It has been a pleasure and a privilege to serve.  My thanks also to Mike Heenan and his fellow Councillors.  Not forgetting Richard Hicks for his sterling help over the past year.
7. County Councillor’s Report
Cllr P Awford gave the following report:
Thank you for inviting me to give a report to your Annual Meeting in relation to Gloucestershire County Council.

The past year has been challenging as the Authority continued to make its savings but without overly impacting on those vital frontline services.

You will be aware that for the past two years the County Council have not raised Council Tax and this has continued this year.

Despite this, the Administration has found an extra £3 Million pounds for Highways which will enable us to fund six new repair gangs, one for each Division. 

The Administration has also added another £1 million to encourage more fostering as this is the best way of providing for many of the Counties vulnerable young people. There is a commitment to double the £10,000 per Councillor for Local Highway work to £20, 000 per Member equalling £4 million over the next 4 years. There is a commitment to spend at least £6million on fighting flooding over the next 4 years , the County Council has invested over £29 million since 2007 on flood defences which protected at least 500 homes in the Winter floods together with making a £50,000 grant fund available to support those less fortunate .There has been an investment in Broadband to deliver faster connectivity to every home in the County by 2015 

You will be aware that the County Council is reducing the number of Councillors from 63 to 53 and obviously that will generate savings but also increase the workload , this Division has been re named Highnam , not our choice but that of the Boundary Commission   

The Administration has pledged to freeze Council Tax for the next two yeas that would take us to 2015!! 

May I close there with my most grateful thanks to the Parish Council , your Clerk and to residents for your support over the last 4 years 
8. Highnam Community Centre Trust
The HCCT year ending September 2013 was another year of success for both the Trust and the local  community it serves.                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
The centre has continued to be managed and maintained exceptionally well by Bill Hawkes and Mick Leigh and their sterling work has seen a large number of new regular and casual users move to our facilities. Usergroup feedback is positive and there are many satisfied customers. 
Income for the year 2013 was £42,651 which is a growth of 12% from 2012. Expenditure increased to £48,027 which is a 5% increase on 2012. The nett loss was largely down to £2,900 in property maintenance and increases in light and heating to £2,800. As of 30th September 2013 the trust had net  assets  of £22,948. 
The trust has continued to invest in both the fabric of and facilities in the halls and this has been favourably received by a large number of our usergroups as well as the organisations and business that make use of the halls. A large expenditure has been made to bring the floor surface of the Old School to a similar finish as the other two halls, provide new chairs for the Old School and new Fire Doors for the Parish Rooms. I would also like to thank the Hundred Club for their kind donation that has allowed for the purchase of new tables for the halls. 
The economy of both the country and local area shows signs of improvement and we hope that we can capitalise on this and further grow the business. 
We will continue over the next twelve months to inwardly invest in both preventative maintenance and improved and upgraded facilities as we feel that providing a best in class service will both retain our current users and attract new business. 
The renovation of the Old School is still in the planning stages however a number of tasks that were identified for the project have already been undertaken. Additionally a number of funding opportunities have been identified. 
Bookings were strong in 2013 and have continued well with further growth in 2014. The Trust is in a strong financial position with adequate reserves and projected bookings and earnings for the year look good. 
The trust is always receptive to new ideas from the hall users and there are vacant positions for new trustees who are always welcome. 
9. Williams Andrews. Foundation Report
The trustees of this local charity would like to bring its purpose and the way it operates to the attention of Highnam residents again at this year’s APM.

The Foundation, which dates from early Victorian times, exists to promote and support educational and training needs. It has between £500 - £600 to disburse each year from its investments to those in need of financial assistance who are resident in the Parish of Highnam.  The Foundation is still awaiting confirmation from County that it can amend its constitution to include those children who attend the Primary School but who do not life within the parish.  Trustees Mrs S Humble and Mrs J Smith are appointed by the Parish Council and trustees Mrs J Dole, Lt Col RA Retd E Felton and Mrs S Smith are appointed by the County Council.  

Over the last year grants have been made to assist with the purchase of equipment for the Scouts, and towards the costs of sixth formers’ attendance at conferences and participation in the Primary School residential projects.  The trustees are also prepared to consider making contributions towards the costs of books for students embarking on university and college courses where there is a particular need.

The Foundation publicises the availability of such grants mainly through The Link.  In the case of grants to individuals and families, the Foundation’s discussions and decisions are confidential.

The amounts of money at the Foundation’s disposal are relatively small, but the trustees believe that the Foundation continues to be able to make a useful contribution both to individual families and to groups within the community.

The trustees are pleased to invite any resident of Highnam who would like to discuss the possibility of a grant being made in the categories outlined above to contact either the Foundation’s Chairman, Mrs Sheila Humble on 01452 526556 or the Clerk to the Foundation, Jean Rosam on 01452 416946.  This could be in connection with a personal enquiry or an organisation in the village.
10. Questions from Floor
As no members of the public were in attendance, there were no questions.
The meeting closed at 8.03pm.

Signed _______________________________________________        Date __________________
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